
CHAPTER SEVEN - THE NINETEEN EIGHTIES

As Gordon’s Thursday recitals always contained one whole programme devoted to the
music of J. S. Bach , he became very knowledgeable, and prepared eventually to do a
Bach Marathon.  This finally took place in November 1983 and was very successful, the
date was Saturday, 26 November 1983.  All that he wrote in his pocket diary for that day
was Marathon.  

By that year his Thursday concert programmes were including the number of minutes
for each piece, so his Marathon was carefully planned. 

 He wrote  about it as follows:-
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At the time of the Marathon (a great achievement for an organist at any stage of life)
Gordon  was  already  seventy-five  years  of  age.   Some  years  before  someone  had
written about him:-

        "There was an old man of Tower Hill
Who would pedal away with a will,
While his fingers and thumbs
Pulled our musical plums
which delighted the folk of Tower Hill".
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Sometimes he would sit at the organ console playing the treble recorder, accompanying
himself with his feet playing the organ pedals.  He had learnt the recorder very quickly,
taking the Trinity College examinations on his short breaks in Scarborough.  He passed
Grade IV with Merit in December 1979, Grades V and VI both with Merit in May 1980
and  Grade  VIII  in  December  1980.   He  wrote  several  duets  for  Treble  and  Tenor
recorders which he enjoyed playing with a friend, also some music for Treble Recorder
and Organ and he wrote studies to teach himself the recorder.  Although none of this
music  was  ever  published there  is  a  manuscript  book available  which  contains  the
duets.  Gordon’s manuscript writing is so clear that they are perfectly easy to follow.

During his holidays in Scarborough he gave some recitals on the "Father" Willis organ in
St.Martin’s  Church  and  one  at  Bridlington  Priory  where  the  organist  was  a  former
student.   He was  always  willing  to  give  recitals  when  asked.   Although not  greatly
favouring electronic organs he did give one recital at South Cliff Methodist Church in
Scarborough on an electronic instrument, during a Flower Festival in August 1980.

He had one student for lessons at Filey Parish Church, for whom he wrote ‘A Quiet
Processional’.  She had the occasional lesson during his visits to Scarborough.  In the
summer it  made a pleasant outing to Filey,  but during the winter  months the hour's
lesson, which not infrequently extended to one and a half hours in an unheated church
with a north east wind howling round was less bearable.  Gordon never complained
about the cold, he was more interested in the music. One winter’s day, although the
main roads were clear, there was frozen snow on the side roads and round the church (I
was the car driver on these occasions).  I was so relieved when the lesson was over
and he came back to the car where we ate hot fish and chips. 

Gordon was one of the Vice Presidents of the West of England Organ Festival, which
took place every year during the 1980's and included concerts in Bristol and Bath.  He
helped in drawing up the syllabus and was often an adjudicator.  One award for the
winner of the organ solo class was that he or she played a recital at All Hallows during
the City of London Festival. 

As Gordon had taught so many students during the years, frequently writing exercises
and studies to further their progress, the West of England Organ Festival committee
decided to ask him to write an organ tutor which they would sponsor and produce.  He
agreed, and worked tirelessly on its compilation.  The book was produced in 1983 with a
distinctive blue cover, foreword by Dr Michael Foster and introduction by Gordon. He
called it  "A Basic Organ Tutor" and the book was an immediate success with many
copies being sold.   It helped to publicise the West of England Festival. 

When all  the copies were sold,  a second edition was brought  out which included a
complete list of pedal scales (very useful for examination purposes, though Gordon did
not think they were particularly important because composers did not usually write pedal
scale passages in their compositions).

Gordon  wrote  the  following  letter  to  Michael  Foster  after  he  sent  him  the
preface/introduction to the first Organ Tutor.
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The exercises and musical examples in the book were excellent.  As the years passed it
was felt that the tutor had some defects, one being that so much was crammed into a
short space, making it difficult  to read if the light was poor.  The preliminary pages,
containing  vital  information  were  so  long  and  unrelieved  by  pictures  or  musical
examples, that they appeared boring.  Students tended not to read them at all.   Now
that  the  whole  tutor  has  been  published  by  Adrian  Self  of  Animus  Music  in  three
separate volumes, it has become a much more popular book and far more manageable
for students of any age.  It is one of the great assets to organ playing for which Gordon
will long be remembered. 

It is probable that Gordon finished teaching at the London College of Music at the end of
1983, having reached the age of seventy-five as that year his pocket diary mentioned
"Term starts"  and  "Half  Term"  and  in  1985  those  items are  not  recorded.   He  did
continue as an Examiner up to 1986.  However, references to events at All Hallows are
far more numerous than information about the London College, and it is with All Hallows
that his name will always be associated.

Although he had many acquaintances and numerous friends, he was a very private sort
of person, far more willing and interested in talking about music than in discussing his
health or relatives (whom he claimed to be non-existent!).

There was some talk, about the time of his 2000th recital in 1977, about his getting
married, but this was unfounded rumour as at the time his legal wife, Brenda, was still
alive and in contact as the recipient of an allowance from Gordon.  She died in 1978 by
which time his other good  friend was living and working in the North of England. 
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The year 1986 was difficult as the church could not make sure that the parish secretary
would have time to type out his Thursday recital programmes, so sometimes he had to
write and duplicate his own.  This happened on the 4th. September, and is beautifully
written for the two recitals.

 The next day he had to visit the doctor. 
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That year he began organ playing in the evening at Newington Green Unitarian Church,
where  he  was  very  popular.  This  he  did  fortnightly,  so  that  his  friend  Hilary  from
Scarborough could be the official organist, and she only came alternate weekends to
London.

He continued his recorder playing and they played the duets that he wrote.  The next
year he was so far advanced that on 14th.  July 1987 he gave a recorder recital, with
Reverend Peter Kefford  accompanist on the organ, during the Festival of London!

Their programme was:-

It must have been a lovely concert.

A programme which has just come to light shows that Gordon's 3,000th recital at All
Hallows took place on October 13th. 1988.

In  the 1969 edition of  "Who’s Who in  Music",  Gordon gives  as  his  only  recreation,
Chess.     He had at least two pocket Chess sets and worked out Chess problems that
were set in newspapers.  His best Chess set had beautiful ivory pieces, and he was a
very good player.  I only played occasional games with him but he could beat me a few
minutes into the game.

He was also interested in Philosophy and an admirer of Bertrand Russell.  He enjoyed
poetry.  He had books on these subjects and for bookmarks, he used the pictures on
Christmas cards if they were works of art.

In addition to his work at All Hallows he was President of the London Organists’ Guild
and a member of the Corporation of the London College of Music.  He smoked cigars
and had a large collection of cigar holders.  At the church he had permission to smoke
in the organ loft (possibly the only organist who was permitted this privilege).

When the  first  fifty  pence  coins  were  made  with  the
pattern of clasped hands around the circumference, he
collected these and  kept a tall jar in his flat for them,
and more jars became full.   

The  week  after  he  died  these  were  extremely  useful
when it was necessary to pay advance rent on the flat
from October to December to allow time for clearing it.  

There was sufficient money in coins to pay the entire
amount.

Sonata in F major Daniel Purcell (1660-1717)
Greensleeves to a Ground Anonymous
Dance of the Blessed Spirits C W von Gluck (1714-1787)
Ye Banks and Braes Folksong - arr. Gordon Phillips
Sonata in G minor G F Handel (1685-1759)
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During his years from 1980 of living alone in
the  flat,  he  felt  it  necessary  to  learn  how to
cook  and  accordingly  a  recipe  book  was
prepared,   which  makes  interesting  reading,
and begins with Beans on Toast :-

After various other recipes we get -  "How to
use up stale bread". 

One two line recipe is very simple - "Fish and
Chips".

"Buy these ready cooked and eat at once." 

Altogether  there  are  twenty-five  handwritten
recipes in the book and the last three pages
have  suggested  menus  for  Breakfasts,
Lunches or High Teas and Dinners.

In the late 1980s Gordon spent a lot
of  time  on  teaching  himself  Latin,
from  Hugo’s  book  "Latin  in  Three
Months".  He kept the book in his coat
pocket so he could study it and learn
the vocabulary,  on  his  daily  London
Underground  rides.  He  has  added
notes  in  red  biro  on  several  pages.
The book has been so well used that
it is falling apart, but kept secure with
a  double  elastic  band.   He
progressed  quickly  through  the  first
thirty lessons of the book (there are
thirty-two lessons in all).    For each
lesson there was a Key to the Exercises at the back of the book, so it was possible to
mark one’s own work, and he gained considerable pleasure from doing this.
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He did not travel much during his lifetime, except to give recitals, though he did visit
Paris once as a young man, and travelled by air (it would be in the early days of air
travel).  He  was  so  put  off  by  the  journey  that  he  never  went  again  by  'plane  and
attempted to discourage everyone else from flying.

In 1986 he did visit the Isle of Man to give a recital in June for the Mananan Festival and
to play for a service for Gardeners, which was broadcast live on the B.B.C.    For this
journey he travelled  by rail  and boat.   The recital  and service  were  both  very  well
attended and there were amazed comments from the audience, after the recital, that
they had never heard the organ played like that before, with every note clear.
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He was beginning to find problems living alone, in keeping the house clean and getting
good meals.  He would not tolerate anyone coming in to help  with cleaning unless it
was  a  very  close  friend.   He  asked for  written  help  on  the  cleaning,  and kept  the
resulting pages of suggestions folded up in his Cook Book.
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